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The Sudanese government and the most formidable rebel group in Darfur have signed a declaration of intent paving the way for peace talks over the coming months, Sudan’s ambassador to the United Nations said Tuesday. 

The rebel group, the Justice and Equality Movement, signed the accord with a representative of the Sudanese government after a week of talks in Doha, Qatar.

The objective is a final peace agreement “within three months,” said Abdalmahmood Abdalhaleem Mohamad, Sudan’s ambassador to the United Nations. He added that the talks were open to other rebel factions as well. 

The two sides agreed in principle to an exchange of prisoners, with details to be worked out in the weeks ahead. They also agreed to refrain from harassing the millions of civilians who have been displaced by the conflict in the Darfur region in western Sudan, and to allow an unhindered flow of humanitarian relief to them, Mr. Mohamad said. 

But the agreement, intended to build confidence between the warring sides and to lay the groundwork for negotiations, was phrased in the most general of terms, committing the rebels and the government “to remain engaged in the peace process and to maintain representatives in Doha to prepare a framework agreement for the final talks.” 

John Prendergast, who advised the Clinton administration on African affairs and is co-chairman of the Enough Project, an effort to end genocide, called the agreement “a building block for the beginning of a possible peace process.”

A spokesman for the Justice and Equality Movement in London, Haroun Abdul Hamid, told the BBC in an interview that the agreement to exchange prisoners remained fragile. “We don’t trust them, but at least we have to sign something,” Mr. Hamid said. “But still the government is not serious; they are still deploying many troops in Darfur.” 

The last formal contact between the rebel group and the Sudanese government took place in 2007. The group did not sign a peace deal for Darfur in 2006. Its decision to enter into peace talks now is apparently a change in strategy, Mr. Prendergast said. “J.E.M. is trying to establish that they are credible negotiators, which is a new development for them,” he said.

Government forces and the rebels clashed this month around a southern Darfur town, Muhajiriya, causing the widespread displacement of civilians. The rebel faction also attacked Khartoum, the Sudanese capital, last year, but the government repelled it.

Other rebel groups say peace will remain elusive unless they are included in any negotiations. “This communiqué will do nothing to bring about a general peace,” said Abdelaziz Sam, an adviser to a branch of the Sudan Liberation Army that signed the 2006 peace accords with Khartoum, according to Reuters.

The United Nations says as many as 300,000 people have died and more than 2.7 million have been displaced since the conflict flared intensely six years ago.
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